
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

1. Welcome 
Jackie McCuaig, Vice President – North Region, acting as the Chair of the meeting, 
welcomed the attendees and called the meeting to order at 9:53 am. 
 

2. Welcome to New Members and First Time Attendees 
North Region members introduced themselves. (Attachment 1: North Region Meeting 
Attendance).   
 

3. Additions to/Approval of Agenda 
There were no additions to the agenda. 
 

MOVED by Darryl Trook that the Agenda for the ASCHA North Region Meeting be accepted as 
presented. 

     CARRIED 
4. Approval of March 11, 2016 Meeting Minutes 

 
MOVED by Art Erickson that the Minutes from the March North Region Meeting be accepted as 
presented.  

     CARRIED 
5. ASCHA Business 

Raymond Swonek was called by Jackie McCuaig to chair the nominations and elections 
portion of the meeting agenda. 
 

6. Nominations for Director (1st and 2nd Call) 
Before beginning the call for nominations, both Carmen Ewing and Susan Evans were 
thanked for their work with the Board as they chose not to seek re-election. 
 
The first call for nominations for the position of Director was made.  As per the 
nominations process put in place prior to the meeting it was: 
 

MOVED by Harold James and SECONDED by Bill Skinner that Heather Tait be nominated for 
Director. 

CARRIED 
 

MOVED by Carmen Ewing and SECONDED by Lindsay Pratt that Dave Hay be nominated for 
Director. 

CARRIED 
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MOVED by Mel Smith and SECONDED by Gord Putnam that Wes Brodhead be nominated for 
Director. 

CARRIED 
 

The second call for nominations for the position of Director was made.  No additional 
nominations were received. 
 

7. President/Executive Director Highlights 
ASCHA President, Raymond Swonek spoke to the current political environment and the 
advocacy work that is underway. ASCHA is working on a joint position with other Canadian 
Alliance for Seniors’ Living (CASL) members on the National Housing Strategy, which 
should influence a provincial strategy for Alberta.  ASCHA will also be working with the 
Ministry of Seniors and Housing on a new Stakeholder Relations structure which will 
increase collaboration.   
 
An update on the ASCHA and Alberta Continuing Care Association’s (ACCA) Feasibility 
Study was given, where it was reported that ASCHA will be reassessing how best to 
partner and work together with other organizations.  ASCHA will be taking a pause in 
discussions until more information can be collected internally and desired outcomes can 
be better articulated. 
 
Executive Director, Irene Martin-Lindsay, reported on the various consultations on 
regulation reviews underway directly impacting the industry, including the Community 
Organization Property Tax Exemption Regulation (COPTER) review.  Capital development 
issues continue to be a priority, and a survey has been sent out to collect member 
feedback.  ASCHA will also be consulting with members on Lodge Optimization in the form 
of a possible focus group so as to take recommendations forward to government. 

 
a) Strategic Plan 

Raymond Swonek and Irene Martin-Lindsay reported on the important work done by 
the Board over the summer on creating a new strategic plan with actionable 
outcomes.  Irene Martin-Lindsay also presented the Strategic Plan Dashboard, which 
will track strategic priority work according to desired outcomes so as to remain 
accountable to the membership. 
 

b) Member Advocacy Toolkit 
Jenny Grant presented the newly-launched Member Advocacy Toolkit and explained 
how members can utilize the various components of the toolkit in their local and 
regional advocacy efforts. 

 
8. Nominations for Director (3rd Call) 

The third and final call for nominations for the position of Director was made.  No 
additional nominations were received. 



 

 
MOVED by Carmen Ewing that nominations for Director cease. 

CARRIED 
 

a. Campaign Speeches & Election 
Heather Tait, Dave Hay and Wes Brodhead addressed the North Region Members.   
 

Ballot Vote No. 1 to determine the ASCHA Director – North Region was conducted. 
There was confusion over the names of the nominated representatives, with several 
ballots marked with names from the Central Region Meeting and thus a second vote had 
to take place. 
 
Ballot Vote No. 2 to determine the ASCHA Director – North Region was conducted. 

 
Heather Tait was declared the ASCHA Director - North Region. 
Heather thanked members for electing her. 

 
9. Committee/Working Group Highlights 

Irene Martin-Lindsay reported on the work of the ASCHA Working Groups and the 
incorporation of the feedback received during the Issues Matchmaking session at the 
ASCHA 2016 Convention & Tradeshow into the various group work plans. 
 
Break 
 
After the break MLA David Shepherd of Edmonton Centre addressed the North Region 
members, presenting on Housing Regulation consultations and the Carbon Levy.  He 
expressed that government is committed to supporting housing providers and programs 
will be in place in the new year to address provider concerns. 
 

10. Alberta Health Services (AHS) – Q&A Period 
Max Jajszczok, Executive Director of Seniors Health, as well as Carol Anderson and Janet 
Kalpan of AHS, presented on various initiatives underway in the Continuing Care and 
Seniors portfolios at Alberta Health Services.  They reported that ¾ of AHS operations 
occur in the North Region.  Results of the Health Quality Council of Alberta’s Homecare 
Review were shared, and the representatives spoke to the work being done on accessing 
Designated Supportive Living, emergency medical services, transitions, and advanced care 
planning policies.  A new program has been launched in EMS to respond to end of 
life/palliative care which will allow clients to remain in place.  The Spring 2017 Food 
Matters Conference was also introduced and operators were encouraged to attend. 
 
Questions from members included how AHS will work to ensure that couples can stay 
together, and how we can work collaboratively to ensure that individuals do not have to 
leave their communities in order to receive the level of care they require.  AHS assured 
members that there are plans for additional paces and that creating a variety of spaces in 
communities is a priority.   



 

11. Alberta Seniors & Housing – Q&A Period 
Barry Bezuko, Director of Stakeholder Relations, Alberta Seniors – Housing Division 
presented on priority work underway in the Housing Division, much of which has been 
focused in Fort McMurray after the wildfire.  John Thomson is the new Assistant Deputy 
as Mike Leathwood has retired.  The ministry has determined how the $1.2 billion 
earmarked for capital development will be used, with $290 million allocated for 
preserving and maintaining existing social and seniors housing, over $18 million for new 
project development, $582 million planned for previously approved projects, and $280 
million specifically reserved for housing projects for special populations.  Housing 
Management Bodies will be asked to provide 2017 budget updates as the ministry will be 
making decisions on how to allocate the planning dollars. 
 
Work on the provincial housing strategy is underway.  The Lodge Review Report will 
inform this strategy, and any of the associated regulation reviews.  Members are 
encouraged to collaborate in consultations as the ministry is currently looking at all the 
requests that have come in, in alignment with identified areas in need and key priorities. 
 
Questions surrounding tax in lieu of grants and how Federal Agreement dollars will be 
allocated were raised by members.  Barry assured members that work on the Provincial 
Housing Strategy is intended to address these issues, and work has already begun on 
transitioning the federal assets to the province. 
 

12. Nominations for Alternate (1st and 2nd Call) 
The first call for nominations for the position of Alternate was made.   
 

MOVED by Renate Sainsbury and SECONDED by Renae Ferchoff that Dale Martyn be 
nominated for the position of Alternate. 

     CARRIED 
 

MOVED by Myrna Lanctot and SECONDED by Carmen Ewing that Dave Hay be nominated for 
the position of Alternate. 

     CARRIED 
 

The second call for nominations for the position of Alternate was made.  No additional 
nominations were received. 

 
13. Tour of Ottewell Place and Ottewell Terrace 

The team at GEF Seniors Housing led a member tour of their communities, including the 

on-site daycare facility. 

 
14. Nominations for Alternate (3rd Call) 

The third and final call for the nominations for the position of Alternate was made.  No 
additional nominations were received. 
 
 



 

MOVED by Mel Smith that nominations for Alternate cease. 
CARRIED 

 
a. Campaign Speeches & Election 
Dave Hay and Dale Martyn addressed the North Region Members.   

 
Ballot Vote No. 3 to determine the ASCHA Alternate – North Region was conducted. 

 
Dale Martyn was declared the ASCHA Alternate - Central Region. 
 

MOVED by Art Erickson that all ballots be destroyed. 
CARRIED 

 
15. Hot Topic Discussions 

Round table discussions were held on Capital Development, however, there was not 
enough time to address the National Housing Strategy questions.  Members were asked 
to submit their responses on the forms provided on the table. The results of the 
discussion and submissions are presented in Attachment 2:  Hot Topic Discussion 
Responses.  The responses will inform policy positions ASCHA will put forth to government 
and stakeholders. 
 

 Capital Development 
The shift from grant funding models to investment/asset models for public housing 
was discussed, as well as how Affordable Supportive Living Initiative (ASLI) funding 
is being used to turn spaces earmarked for supportive living into long term care 
spaces. 
 

 National Housing Strategy 
Members provided feedback on approach considerations, and identified their top 
three priorities to address through a national strategy on the sheets provided. 
 

16. Member Round Table Sharing 
Members had the opportunity to share their successes and challenges, and communicate 
any news from their organizations. 

 
17. New/Other Business 

There was no new/other business brought forward. 
 

18. Meeting Evaluation 
Meeting evaluations were discussed as an opportunity for members to provide feedback 

for continuous improvement. 

 
19. Next Meeting 

The next meeting of the ASCHA North Region is scheduled for April 28, 2017 at a location 
to be determined by the meeting evaluations. 



 

 
20. Adjournment 

Jackie McCuaig shared some final thoughts and thanked attendees.   
 
MOVED by Carmen Ewing that the ASCHA Central Region Meeting be adjourned at 3:10 pm. 

     CARRIED 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

North Region Meeting Attendance 
September 30, 2016 

 

Member Organizations Represented  Organizations Not Represented 
Barrhead and District Social Housing Assoc.  Accredited Supportive Living Services Ltd. 

Canterbury Foundation  All Seniors Care 

Dnipro-Selo Housing Society  Choices in Community Living Inc. 

Eagle Hill Foundation  Christenson Communities Ltd. 

Excel Society  Eben-Ezer Senior Citizens' Homes 

GEF Seniors Housing  Emmanuel Home 

Greater North Foundation  ExquisiCare Inc. 

Heart River Housing  Hythe & District Pioneer Homes 

Lamont County Housing Foundation  Lac Ste. Anne Foundation 

Lifestyle Options Retirement Communities  Lakeland Lodge and Housing Foundation 

MD of Minburn Foundation  Newthorad Seniors Housing 

MD of St. Paul Foundation     Revera Retirement 

Meridian Foundation  Shepherd's Care  Foundation 

Pioneer Lodge  Touchmark at Wedgewood 

Smoky Lake Foundation  Vegreville Senior Housing 

St. Michael’s Health Group  

Sturgeon Foundation  Associate Members Represented 

The Evergreens Foundation  Bath Fitter Inc. 

Vermillion & District Housing Foundation   

Vista Housing for Seniors  

Wood Buffalo Housing & Development 
Corporation 

 

   

  

Total Organizations Represented 21 
Total Regular Member Organizations  37 
% Attendance by Organization 57% 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

HOT TOPIC DISCUSSION – WHAT WE HEARD  

NORTH REGION MEETING – September 30, 2016 

 

Capital Development 
At our 2016 ASCHA Convention and Tradeshow, we presented a breakout session panel on Capital 

Development hosted by Colliers Project Leaders. The session was well received, and the feedback was 

that we need to offer more opportunities for members to develop capacities and learn about best 

practices and approaches. With record capital funding announcements, this has also been identified as 

an area of focus within our 2016-2018 Strategic Plan. 

 
Our goal was to tackle the high level policy and political shifts taking place, so as to define a member-

supported direction for ASCHA in the area of Capital Development.  

 
Question 1: The current government is placing priority on publically owned development/projects (i.e., 
government owned initiatives). Do you support this approach? If so why? If not, what alternative 
approaches should be taken? Are you prepared to contribute a percent of capital without a stake in 
ownership? 
 
Many of the members did not fully understand the question, focusing more on a debate of public versus 

private ownership, rather than the current shift from government grant funding to government 

investment models.  This misunderstanding is reflected in some of the responses.  

 

Comments from North Region Members during the roundtable presentations included: 

 General support for anything that is not private market 
o Members do not want to fight for funding 
o Public providers can provide care and services at a reasonable cost without profit being 

the main priority. The focus on government developments would take the risk away and 
would be in the best interest of Albertans. There needs to be maintenance of consistent 
government funding over the long term 

 

 Importance of local ownership and decision making 
o Local ownership is more efficient. 
o It is in the best interests of residents that publically owned facilities be controlled by 

boards.  
 
While there was a mix of responses from all tables, it was clear that North Region members felt the 
government should continue to make funding of seniors housing a priority and that operations need to 
be managed at a local decision making level. 

Question 2: We are seeing a definite shift in focus from residential care to institutional care across the 
province, particularly around government spending priorities and future care related capital 
development planning. Do you support this shift? If so why? If not, what alternative approaches should 
be taken? 
 
Comments from the North Region Members during the roundtable presentations included: 
 



 

 There was some support for the shift towards institutional care 
o Funding might be more predictable 
o A concern brought up was that people are living longer but are not able to care for 

themselves. Having places with care expertise gives families peace of mind knowing 
their loved ones are safe and cared for 

o If this is the current need, we have to anticipate change and refocus our priorities based 
on current realities 

o There was support for institutional care so long as residential care models were not lost 

 A mixed model balance in both residential care and institutional care was raised 
o Best case would be a building with an institutional level of expertise without removing 

home comforts 
o Priority should be given to where the need is as rural and urban needs are often 

different 
o Providers could offer institutional levels of care while keeping a focus on a more 

residential atmosphere 
o Look for gaps and funding should go to where the gaps in the community are – there 

needs to be a balance and recognition of demographics and taking advantage of 
economies of scale 

o The goal is to offer different models to meet particular outcomes 

 Keep developments focused on residential care 
o Residents should feel that where they live is “their home” 
o Housing should be person-centred, it is difficult to provide person-centred approaches 

in an institutionalized setting 
o It is more economically and fiscally responsible to provide supportive living options as 

home care options are not always available and long term care is expensive and not all 
services are needed 

There is a concern that institutional programs are not flexible nor adaptive to individual and cultural 
needs. 

 

National Housing Strategy 
ASCHA has been working diligently in advocating for a Provincial Housing Strategy that best meets the 

needs of Albertans. This has been our top advocacy priority since 2014 and we are excited that the 

Provincial Government is now working on an Affordable Housing Strategy. Together with ANPHA and 

APHAA, we have submitted a Provincial Housing Blueprint report outlining key guiding principles in 

alignment with housing strategies from across Canada to aid the provincial process. At the same time, 

the Federal Government is working on a National Housing Strategy, and released a survey to collect 

input to inform decision-making and policy creation.  

Question 1:  Do you support a comprehensive strategy that encompasses all types of housing, or do you 
see the need for distinct focus areas (i.e. Affordable Housing, Seniors Housing, Housing and Supports for 
Special Populations)? 
 
Some of the support for a comprehensive strategy came from the belief that a comprehensive model 
would tie everything together. There was consensus that all types of housing impact each other, so 
while you can separate areas of focus, you cannot entirely detach them. There was some support for a 
comprehensive strategy from one table, but a warning that at some point too broad of a perspective 
may result in no action. Another comment was heard that small rural areas do not have for-profit 
organizations coming in to build and thus there is a need to do it all. Another comment was made that 



 

the government needs long term plans with statistics on rooms, types, numbers and categories for 
housing to support present work and planning for the next few decades.  
 
Overall, members felt that the National Housing Strategy should focus on meeting diverse needs within 
an all encompassing strategy with branches stemming out towards distinct focus areas. As there will be 
significant overlap between the focus areas, better communication between the groups is needed.  
 

Question 2: Referring to the Guiding Principles outlined in our Provincial Housing Blueprint Report, as 

well as the National Housing Strategy Survey put forth by the Federal Government, what three themes 

are most important to you? 

 

Members organized into groups and reported their group’s top three themes.  Below are the results: 

1. Financial costs and affordable lands for rental housing 1 
2. Cost of housing in Canada’s largest cities 0 
3. Low income and groups with distinct housing needs 12 (26.7%) 
4. Affordable rental supply 3 
5. Social housing renewal and subsidized housing 11 (24.4%) 
6. Building a stronger affordable housing sector 12 (26.7%) 
7. Housing that contributes to climate change goals 2 
8. Laws and Regulations 2 
9. Increased private sector involvement 2 
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North NHS Question 2 
1. Financial costs and affordable lands for rental
housing
2. Cost of housing in Canada's largest cities

3. Low income and groups with distinct housing
needs
4. Affordable rental supply

5. Social housing renewal and subsidized
housing
6. Building a stronger affordable housing sector

7. Housing that contributes to climate change
goals
8. Laws and Regulations

9. Increased private sector involvement.


